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Abstract 

Innovation is crucial for the competitiveness of companies. With the complex use of innovation methods, products, quality and internal processes 
can be developed. Next to newer technologies and methods, emphasis should be placed not only on radical technological innovations, but also 
on changing and improving the production processes and the business models. Innovation can create value for the customers and the shareholders, 
using CSR information systems, downstream and upstream operations. Open innovation allows external knowledge flowing into, and internal 
innovation flowing out the company. Companies should develop an innovation strategy which determines how the company seeks and solves the 
problem at an organizational level; synthesizes ideas, concepts and design into business strategy. The paper explains the factors and methods that 
companies have to take into consideration in their innovation processes. The innovation of Alibaba, which plans to radically change the 
manufacturing sector worldwide is discussed in details. 
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1. Introduction 

The paper focuses on examining the importance of company 
strategies, production and innovation systems and their 
connections to each other. Strategy, innovation and their effects 
on company products and processes are described using 
different approaches, such as quality or customer value. Process 
and product innovation are separated from each other. 
Innovation strategy is discussed in general and in connection 
with customer value and resources. The advantages of open 
innovation are discussed. Several short case examples are 
presented. 

Literature research is used as a research method. The 
research has an international view: cases are shown from six 
continents of the world, covering North and South America, 
Europe, Asia, Africa and Australia. The case of Alibaba is 
discussed in details because the innovative Alibaba B2B 
platform is radically changing the manufacturing sector 

worldwide. The purpose of this paper is to discuss innovation 
strategies and to answer the question of what innovation 
strategy Alibaba uses. 

2. Defining innovation strategy 

Many companies joined the market with completely new 
techniques or products, but others, such as Wal-Mart or Dell 
renewed their operating processes and business models with 
success. 

Innovation is the realization of original new ideas by 
creating a new product or product features, furthermore we can 
also consider the creation of a new business model or 
production process as innovation. The essence of innovation is 
to create value for the customer with these new methods. [1] 
Caterpillar, Michelin and Rolls-Royce are companies, which 
are examples of client-focused innovation [2]. A study of 197 
Turkish manufacturing companies show that having an 
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innovation strategy leads to better customer performance, 
improved business processes and growth [3]. Newly founded 
companies can also exploit innovation. A research of 288 new 
Chinese ventures shows that having innovation strategy has a 
positive effect on the competitiveness of the company [4]. 

To be able to innovate, three things are needed: (1) 
innovation capacity, which is creativity inside the company, (2) 
innovation essence, meaning that the necessary knowledge is 
available, and (3) motivation to make the innovation [5]. 
Innovation platforms can help the development of new 
ventures. These can be various from research parks or co-
working places and incubators [6]. 

According to the study made at eight of the top ten Swedish 
manufacturing companies the most common innovation 
appears to be the fragmented innovation [7]. This type of 
innovation shows that companies do not have company-wide 
innovation strategies. 

2.1. Process innovation 

Hammer (2004) believes process innovation is at least as 
important in increasing growth as R&D, product innovation or 
product development. The need for process innovation may be 
justified by slow growth in the industry, demand for 
overcapacities or increasing competition. [8] Pressure from 
competing companies increases the willingness to innovate [9]. 
Like all other activities in the life of companies, innovation can 
be either successful or unsuccessful, but most companies find 
it hard to keep up with successful innovation such as Polaroid, 
Nokia, Sun Microsystems, Yahoo and Hewlett-Packard [8]. 
The difficulty lies in defining corporate strategy and innovation 
strategy and the relationship between each other. According to 
Vörös (2018), the parallel examination of the two areas is 
important [1]. 

IKEA and Southwest Airlines report unusual competitive 
advantages based on individual activities. IKEA simplified its 
production and sales system, since the customer takes the 
product off the shelf in the shop and assembles it at home. This 
results in significant savings on employee wages, coupled with 
low sales prices and good quality. Southwest Airlines [10] is 
uniquely striving to gain a competitive edge by using secondary 
airports, providing mid-distance routes, and minimizing the use 
of the airport’s passenger service system, so they can keep their 
prices low. For these two companies, the key to success lies in 
positioning. The creation of a unique and valuable market 
position can be a base of a strategy [11]. One of the tools of a 
unique competitive advantage may be the development of an 
innovation strategy, which means understanding the specific 
goals and pursue for the long-term sustainability of the 
competitive advantage [1]. Innovation can also foster the 
environment-consciousness because technological and 
organizational innovation can lead sustainable operations [12]. 

In case of some products, not only technological innovation 
is needed, but also the development and rethinking of 
processes. An example for this is the manufacturing system of 
Toyota which is a process innovation [8] that aims to minimize 
inventories. The Just-in-Time (JIT) system developed by 

Toyota does not only cope with inventories but it is a 
philosophy which includes operations strategies, human 
resources management and quality management making JIT a 
comprehensive organizational phenomenon [13]. The Toyota 
JIT system was taken over by other companies in the industry 
and it spread widely to other industries as well. JIT became so 
popular that there are even organizations spreading this process 
innovation, such as the NEPA in UK. [14] Using IT methods, 
it becomes possible to use decentralized manufacturing through 
hybrid manufacturing platforms instead of the traditional big 
manufacturing plants. The use of 3D printing or printable 
electronics are examples of this [15]. 

The ideas behind JIT developed over the time. The 
innovation of Barilla is a so-called JITD (Just in Time 
Distribution) production concept that tries to balance the level 
of inventories to properly serve the demand. By this method, 
Barilla prepares a delivery plan that is adjusted to optimum 
production, not to the fluctuating demands of retailers. [16] 
Adjusting sales to production changeover times is important 
because according to Vörös (1999, 2013) it is impossible to 
unlimitedly decrease the changeover time [17, 18]. 

The ageing of workforce draws the attention to new 
challenges in manufacturing. Experiments at Toyota show that 
the strategic application of a consistent method for changing 
the working environment, the so-called “New JIT” can realize 
an epoch-making innovation in the work environment allowing 
ageing workforce to complete those tasks that younger 
workforce was doing before [19]. 

A research on the largest steel manufacturer firms in South 
Africa shows that continuous innovation can be the base of 
sustainable competitive advantage rather than relying only on 
advanced manufacturing technologies. These technologies 
require innovative ways and high skilled workforce so 
companies should invest in human capital, not only in 
manufacturing technology [20]. 

2.2. Product innovation 

Fisher (1997) highlights the nature of the product as a factor 
influencing production and supply chains. According to Fisher 
it matters if we produce a functional or an innovative product. 
In case of innovative products, the product life-cycle is 
different because there are more followers on the market due to 
the high profit rate, which is lowering the value owned by the 
original developer [21]. Based on this we can distinguish 
innovators and replicators [22]. An open-minded culture 
increases product innovations [23]. The changing customer 
requirements may decrease the customer value of the products. 

Functional products are everyday products, their production 
and development are less risky, they do not represent a radical 
innovation, and their product life-cycle is much longer. The 
demand for functional products is relatively stable and they 
have a long life-cycle. Innovative products meet the demand of 
current customer trends, therefore demand for innovative 
products may pose a greater risk. [21] Successful products with 
fundamental innovation require collaborative strategies with 
the vendors to fulfill the suddenly increased demand [24]. 
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2.3. Innovation and quality 

In addition to the innovative solutions in process and 
product innovation, achieving and maintaining the appropriate 
quality is an important issue for companies. 

There are many barriers to define quality, one of the biggest 
problems is that quality has a different meaning to different 
people. The quality of a product is finally determined by the 
customer’s judgement. Typically, if the customer is willing to 
pay the price of a product, then it can be considered to be good 
quality, otherwise it is satisfactory. The definition of quality is 
essentially the difference between the customer expectation 
and impression. If the gap is positive it means good quality, if 
it is negative, then the quality can be considered low [1]. Garvin 
(1986) argues that the importance of quality is determined by 
eight dimensions in case of products: (1) performance, (2) 
features, (3) reliability, (4) conformance, (5) durability, (6) 
serviceability, (7) aesthetics and (8) perceived quality [25]. 

Quality is the key to increase market share while keeping 
costs and price low. A research on 1244 manufacturing Chinese 
companies showed that during the economic transition times of 
the 1990s most of the innovations of these Chinese companies 
were about increasing quality [26]. Continuous improvement, 
sometimes referred as micro-innovations, is necessary to keep 
up the good quality [8, 27]. This includes frequent re-design of 
products and processes [28]. 

3. The connection of innovation, strategy and 
competitiveness 

Strategy is a commitment to coherent, mutually reinforcing 
organizational policies and behaviors to gain a specific and 
unique competitive advantage [29]. In order to develop a good 
strategy, processes need to be made efficient [30]. This alone 
is not enough, resources and tools in the manufacturing need to 
be managed flexibly [31] and the production system has to fit 
the product life-cycle, this later one is one of the most important 
factors. In the early stages of the product life-cycle, the 
production system should be flexible, while later on, in case of 
the mature product a more automated and cost effective 
production system is needed [30]. The novelty value or 
maturity stage of the product is important in choosing the 
appropriate strategy for the company [29, 30]. 

There are five distinct strategies regarding innovation: (1) 
leading innovator, (2) follower, (3) imitator, (4) defender and 
(5) technology importer [26]. In order to understand how to 
develop a good innovation strategy, we first have to discuss 
those specific areas that offer a long-term competitive 
advantage. 

Law systems can have an effect on a firm’s innovation 
processes. According to a research in Delaware (US), increased 
takeover protection reduces the rate and the scope of innovation 
[32]. Innovation has an upside potential of corporate profits 
causing companies after accounting restatements more likely to 
use innovation [33]. The United States is still struggling with 
the competitiveness problems of the 1980s and 1990s [34]. To 
stop the decline in competitiveness two major changes have to 

be made: (1) high tech products are needed, but to achieve these 
the government have to support research systems helping 
innovation systems, (2) corporate managements should review 
management structures and corporate practices. Outsourcing 
production to foreign countries is also a problem causing the 
reduction of research and development expenses and losing 
skilled workers. Companies should also take into account that 
if production and assembly is made at another place they lose 
industrial public goods because distance will cause to stop face 
to face exchange of experiences [34]. This decreases or 
eliminates the knowledge, which is absolutely needed for 
innovation [5]. In order to preserve competitiveness, the 
tendency for outsourcing abroad needs to be stopped [34]. 
Local manufacturing can even result in faster response times, 
which can result in better quality and higher customer 
experience [35]. 

Pisano (2015) states that growth, increasing sales and 
gaining a competitive advantage cannot be considered as a 
strategy [29]. To develop a strong innovation strategy, the 
following topics need to be discussed. 

3.1. Creating value by innovation 

An innovation goal should be set for which customers are 
willing to pay, which can be a product feature making the 
product more user-friendly, cheaper, more reliable or more 
durable. A strategy pursuing towards innovation should be part 
of the company strategy to be able to properly serve the 
customers [36]. An important goal is to create value for the 
customer and for the company shareholders in the long run 
[29]. 

The more attractive the product is to customers, the sooner 
the followers will appear. When followers appear, price 
competition will develop and the value of the original product 
innovation will decrease, such as the value of the product itself 
for the customer. Therefore, it may be important for businesses 
to think about complementary products and services that helps 
them to preserve customer loyalty. Apple, for example, tries to 
protect its market from competitors with its related products 
and its own operating system. 

The blue ocean strategy suggests to look for existing 
customer demand where there are no or little competition. This 
is not a technologic innovation, instead of connecting the 
current technology with the demand of the customers. Cirque 
de Soleil combined elements of the traditional circus and the 
sophisticated theatre. It created new market and became very 
successful. [35, 37]. Ioanid et al. (2017) suggests the 
collaboration of customers, suppliers and partner companies to 
enhance the innovation process [38]. The strategic question is 
what can be done to add additional value to the customer [39]. 

Wise and Baumgartner (1999) propose to broaden our 
horizons and not only deal with production and sales but also 
recognize that in many cases customers spend more on product-
related services than the product itself [40]. A strategy to 
increase the bargaining power with customers and increase its 
competitiveness against its competitors is the downstream 
strategy. This is a so-called downstream method or strategy that 
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can be implemented by the following methods: (1) integrating 
value-added services to the products, (2) providing full service, 
(3) offering integrated solutions focusing on meeting customer 
needs, (4) controlling the distribution channels that can be 
interpreted as a shift in the value chain [40]. A good example 
of this is Coca-Cola, where a 24-pack Coke is sold for 
¢25/piece in wholesale, but if sold from a vending machine, it 
can cost up to $2/piece. This means that Coca-Cola can realize 
a huge premium on price if it is sold at a special place of 
consumption where the customer is willing to pay more for it. 
Manufacturers have recognized the importance of this 
phenomenon and are trying to get closer to the customer. 
DuPont started advertising its Stainmaster brand of carpet 
fibers not only for manufacturers but to final customers as well. 
This proved to be successful as customers started to ask for 
Stainmaster carpets though DuPont is not a carpet 
manufacturer [41]. Technological innovations require the use 
of related assets. Most of these assets lie downstream, that’s 
why downstream operations can improve the innovation 
performance indirectly [42]. 

Downstream competitiveness lies not in the organization but 
in external relationships that we develop with our customers 
and sales partners. This often provides information about the 
market or customer behavior embedded in customer interaction 
relationships [39]. In contrast, the upstream strategy answers 
the question of what else we can produce and sell. Such 
innovation happened when the Nucor steel company producing 
low-margin simple products started to produce more 
differentiated products [43]. Upstream is an important source 
for innovation, especially in commodity-type industries [44]. 
The downward strategy focuses on what we can do for the 
customer. An upstream strategy favors the cheapest suppliers 
in terms of resources, reduces costs by maximizing volume and 
throughput; optimizes production and distribution chains, and 
aims to produce better products through innovation. A 
downstream strategy shapes customer perception, defines the 
criteria of competitiveness, builds confidence and changes 
criteria in production. Innovations in downstream are tailored 
to the needs of the customer and seek to reduce the risk and cost 
for the customer; they try to achieve competitive advantage, 
leveraging network effects, and striving for accurate collection 
of customer data. A good example of this is the success of 
Facebook, where the success does not come from human 
resources, but from networking and detailed information about 
the customers [39, 45]. 

3.2. Main types of innovation 

Adam Smith (1806) showed that clever division of labor 
leads to far greater results than one employee completing a 
complete product or operation. His insight reflects the 
Industrial Revolution, which was about process innovation: 
reducing waste and increasing productivity by developing 
using new technologies [46]. Ideally, efficient and innovative 
work organization influenced productivity more than 
individual effort, specialization is essentially an advantage that 
is underlying in modern management science. 

Pisano and Shih (2012) conclude that the new factor is the 
innovation-based competition, where the USA should face 
competition with countries such as China, Brazil, India and 
countries from the Eastern European region [47]. The USA can 
improve its competitive position by government support of 
research and development and education. Pisano and Shih 
(2012) discuss the relationship between innovation and 
production, which can be defined in four ways: (1) low-level 
product innovation, (2) low-level process innovation, (3) in-
process innovation, (4) process-driven innovation [47]. A 
research of African and Latin-American companies show that 
process innovation is less likely in developing countries than 
product innovation. It is easier to introduce new products in 
these economies than innovating processes. [9] A study of 
Brazilian manufacturing companies conclude that buying 
modern technology proved to be more successful in these cases 
than internally innovating the technology [48]. A study of Latin 
American companies revealed that this is particularly common 
for low-tech industries [49]. 

In further research Pisano (2015) develops his idea and 
examines the relationship between business model and 
technological innovation. Technological innovation creates 
economic value and it is a driving force in achieving 
competitive advantage, but there can be other sources of 
competitiveness [29]. For example, in case of Netflix, Amazon, 
LinkedIn, Uber companies the innovation is in their business 
models. Geissdoerfer et al. (2017) developed an eight step 
model to facilitate business model innovation [50]. Ibarra et al. 
(2018) suggest four different business model innovation ways 
for the digital transformation of manufacturing companies 
towards Industry 4.0 [51]. William Abernathy and his 
colleagues [52] developed an innovation map that can 
differentiate the types of innovations by two dimensions. One 
dimension is the degree of technological change and the other 
is the degree of change in the business model. Based on the 
dimensions defined by the authors, the following types of 
innovations can be defined [29]: 

Routine innovation: minor changes in business model and 
technology. For example, newer versions of Microsoft 
Windows and different versions of Apple iPhone. The question 
may arise how Intel could earn large part of its income by only 
routine innovations? Intel has not implemented a breakthrough 
innovation on its processors since the development of the first 
i386 chip. Similar is the case with Microsoft and Apple, as 
there are no radical innovations in new products, they are still 
improving previous version of their products [29]. Qihoo 360, 
a Chinese internet security company, could achieve high 
growth using micro-innovations [27]. These small-dimensional 
innovations are often fragmented innovations which only 
affects one function of the company [7]. 

Disruptive innovation: Innovation which revolutionizes the 
economic structure destroying the old methods [59]. The 
invention of disc brakes made useless all the investments of the 
automotive sector in drum brakes [42]. Disruptive innovation 
cannot be only for technological reasons. Big changes can 
occur in the business models. Google’s free Android operating 
system compared to Windows and Apple’s similar mobile 
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operating systems is a disruptive innovation, as Google’s 
Android is demolishing their market share with its innovative 
business model. According to Christensen et al. (2015), we 
should be careful about disruptive innovation because it is not 
useful for all companies and different innovation methods 
require different strategic approaches. In disruptive innovation 
success is not only the result of a revolutionary newness, since 
the Uber service is a taxiing service, which is a traditional one. 
The product itself cannot be regarded innovative, but the 
business model in this industry is revolutionary [52]. 

Radical innovation: In this case a radical technological 
innovation happens, but the business model itself is not 
changed much. An example of this can be the pharmaceutical 
biotechnology developments in the 1970s and 1980s or 
nowadays the spread of smart products, which constantly 
collect information about the users and the environment [51]. 
Five organizational processes are needed for radical 
innovation: (1) technology super-scouting throughout the 
supply chain, (2) search heuristics, (3) sustainability 
performance metrics, (4) championing the value chain for 
product innovation and (5) use of open innovation [53]. 

Architectural innovation: This kind of innovation results in 
the renewal of both technology and the business models, so it 
can be considered two-dimensional. Kodak and Polaroid have 
been forced for architectural innovation with the spread of 
digital cameras, as technological innovation changed their 
source of revenue: instead of film rolls and related services, 
profits are gained from selling digital cameras [29]. 

Companies have to decide which type of innovation to use, 
how to build it into their business models and what resources 
to use [29]. A survey of 159 companies in Spain show that 
innovation is encouraged by organizational memory and 
learning capabilities [54]. Among these types of innovations, 
disruptive, architectural and radical innovations are helped by 
growth, routine innovation makes the company a follower in 
the best scenario, or bankruptcy in the worst scenario [29]. We 
need strategic thinking and to be able to find the optimal 
balance between the four innovation type [29]. It is suggested 
to use key performance indicators (KPIs) to effectively 
measure innovation [55, 56]. Measuring innovation capacities 
depends on strategy, organization, learning, processes and 
networks [57, 58]. 

3.3. Innovation through Customer Relationship Management 

There is definitely a need of advanced information systems 
to support and process ideas [29]. One way of collecting 
customer information is using CRM (Customer Relationship 
Management), which collects important customer information 
for the company through the internet, call centres, resellers and 
dealers. Siebel had set up a comprehensive customer 
information system (CRM), which was world-class and had a 
market share of around 50%. Compared to Oracle the secret of 
success lies in continuous communication with customers, 
taking the individual customer needs into consideration [60]. 

Modern technology has a major role in collecting 
information and studying customer behaviour. From the 

customers’ side technology readiness is needed to adopt and 
use new innovative technologies [61]. Not only information 
can be collected with the help of IT infrastructure, but the 
customer may become self-serviced, saving labour costs. Those 
companies that took advantage of IT possibilities such as IBM, 
GE and Intel were able to survive, but those not taking it 
seriously, disappeared, such as Zenith, American Motors and 
RCA. Some companies used an intermediate way instead of 
making radical innovations, so the change was not effective, 
such as in case of General Motors and Xerox [62]. 

Another option next to idea collection is the product or 
process created by involving the customer. Although 
companies working closely with customers do not always 
notice the possibilities of innovation. To be able to succeed 
customers have to understand the basis of the production 
process and the parameters of manufacturing [29]. A survey of 
192 Australian companies shows that acquired knowledge will 
not lead to customer-focused solutions directly. Using the 
knowledge gained from customers, new knowledge 
configurations need to be developed [63]. 

3.4. Open innovation 

Effective innovation cannot guarantee the success, but has a 
positive influence on the innovation success rate [55]. A clear 
innovation strategy helps to understand which practices will be 
appropriate for the company. One popular solution is 
crowdsourcing which is a method of collecting solutions from 
employees and customers [29]. Open innovation is another way 
to increase the rate of innovation and decrease the according 
risks. The possibilities of single SME companies for innovation 
are limited. Open innovation refers to external knowledge 
flowing into, and internal innovation flowing out the company 
[64]. Coopetition is also a solution for sharing innovations [65]. 
Companies using open innovation strategy are using external 
knowledge are also willing to share their knowledge with other 
[66]. External knowledge is not sufficient, it should be 
integrated with existing knowledge in the company and linked 
with the core business model [63, 67]. External and internal 
innovations are not complementary. A longitudinal research of 
Irish manufacturing plants between 1991-2008 shows that 
using the open innovation strategy increases the innovation 
outputs as well. [68] A study of 265 Chinese companies shows 
that open innovation speeds up new product development [69]. 
External innovation typically increases the profit of a company 
[70]. Idea generation inside the organization is essential as 
well. The Temporal Think Tank (T3) idea creates temporary 
groups of people to incubate new processes and products. 
Participating people are from various parts of the organization. 
At intervals, the members of the group can be replaced to 
further encourage new ideas. [71] 

Exploiting the market pulling forces can be a good solution 
but it has also risks because it is bounded to the will and 
conceptions of customers. The main idea of market push 
strategy is that companies first define their innovation 
strategies and find markets for them, such as it happened in case 
of the Novartis pharmaceutical company. This strategy may 
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involve risks such as excessive consideration of customer 
demand, lag behind new technological development trends or 
developing new technologies without real market demand for 
them [29, 72]. 

4. The Alibaba case: Radically changing the 
manufacturing sector 

Alibaba, couple with Beijing’s “Made in China 2025” plan 
to radically change the manufacturing sector globally. The B2B 
platforms, such as the platform of Alibaba forces industrial 
companies to rethink their business models. Companies have to 
look beyond just making product and controlling the pipeline 
for selling them through traditional marketing channels. B2B 
platforms can create network effects changing industrial value 
chains. Open platforms open to third-party contributors, such 
as Alibaba makes the openness a part of the value proposition. 
[73] 

Alibaba is a Chinese multinational conglomerate holding 
company in the e-commerce sector with B2B, B2C and C2C 
open platforms. These platforms are decreasing costs by 
eliminating the complexity and building a more effective 
network [74]. Innovative companies like Alibaba needs a new 
approach of management, which is based on iteration and 
coevolution as declared by Ming Zeng, the CEO of Alibaba: 
“Never let an MBA near a marketplace that can run itself” [74, 
75]. 

The common points of innovation, strategy, technology and 
quality can be summarized in the case of Alibaba’s subsidiary 
company, Ant Financial, which is stated as one of the world’s 
most valuable fintech companies in the World Development 
Report 2019 [76]. The company is one of the most valuable 
affiliate company of the Alibaba Group. Ant Financial uses 
automation to improve quality and efficiency. Credit 
assessment is done automatically without human labour based 
on algorithms. This allows faster operations at cheaper costs 
which is seen as a quality improvement by the customers. 
Traditionally saving costs and increasing quality was against 
each other. As the Ant Finance case shows, innovation using 
technology can increase quality and save cost at the same time. 

Alipay, which was rebranded as Ant Financial in 2014, was 
founded in 2004, is able to handle financial transactions easily 
and reliably. These were uncommon when it was founded. The 
customers’ legal protection in China was very weak. Alipay 
was the Chinese answer to the American PayPal. Alibaba 
Group wanted to increase the trading volume by using Alipay. 
The vision of Ant Finance is to bring small but positive changes 
to the world by making financial transactions easier. This is 
made possible by digital technology, which enhances the 
transformation of business models and the revitalization of 
existing financial sector infrastructure. This can result in costs 
savings, changes in the business model, changes of the 
company strategic goals. [77] If the technology migrates 
rapidly, proactively changing the business model improves 
value creation. In case of slower-spreading technologic 
changes a secondary business model launched within the 
company can work very well. [78] 

The transformation of Alibaba into a digital giant can be an 
example of the right combination of innovation and business 
strategy, where the company shifted its traditional commerce 
activity to online e-commerce using the radical advancement in 
digitalization. IPOs can have an impact on the decision system 
of a company decreasing the focus on innovation strategies 
[79]. In case of Alibaba we see that this effect did not happen. 
In 2014 the IPO of Alibaba was the largest stock market entry. 
Today the company is in the global top 10 with sales exceeding 
Wal-Mart. Founded in 1999, the company has achieved 
tremendous growth in e-commerce. However, this was not yet 
clear in 2007. With the advancement of technology, several 
business functions became online-based, such as marketing, 
logistics and finance. [80] The success of Alibaba lies in 
creating a platform that hosted an innovation for creating a 
network effect of manufacturers, which transformed the 
Chinese retail system. Alibaba manages organizational 
functions online by a data driven network of manufacturers, 
vendors, service providers and logistics organizations. Alibaba 
realized in China that was done by Amazon, eBay, PayPal, 
Google and FedEx in the USA. Most of the highest-valued 
online businesses, such as Amazon, Google and Facebook from 
the US, Alibaba and Tencent from China were established in 
the last few decades. These companies grew rapidly as they 
took advantage of new capabilities such as networking and data 
intelligence. 

Many high-tech organizations could successfully include 
the innovation in their organizational culture [81]. As the case 
of Alibaba shows it is very important for the organization to 
develop an appropriate strategy and a related innovation 
strategy. A good strategy usually determines how each 
function, such as manufacturing, marketing, finance, or R&D 
supports the overall company strategy [72, 82]. The success of 
Alibaba comes from implementing what is called smart 
manufacturing [83] as they automate as many processes as 
possible using the following: they record customer behavior; 
connect software solutions for each operation activity; share 
information by streaming; master the best working algorithms 
[80]. Overall, the case of Alibaba represents a data-driven 
disruptive innovation [56, 73]. 

5. Conclusions 

The paper had the purpose to discuss innovation strategies. 
Literature research was used as a research method. The findings 
show that while planning the business strategy, successful 
companies should consider the importance of innovation as an 
answer to constant changes in technology and business trends, 
the shortening of product life-cycles and risks appearing 
because of these reasons and the suddenly changing 
environment. Main goal of innovations is to increase quality, 
decrease costs, increase customer satisfaction and increase the 
competitiveness of the company. Using modern technology, it 
becomes possible to achieve all of these goals together. 
Companies can choose from several innovation methods, like 
routine, disruptive, radical and architectural innovation. 
Disruptive innovations have the most radical effect on the 
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industry. Products, processes or business models can be the 
subjects of innovation. Open innovation helps flowing into, and 
internal innovation flowing out the company. The technology 
change allows such radical business model innovations that 
was unimaginable before. The scope of the innovation should 
be specified by the company specialties, the industry and the 
environment. Companies should develop such a strategy which 
is a coherent set of interdependent processes and structures; 
determines how the company seeks and solves the problem at 
an organizational level, synthesizes ideas, concepts and design 
into business strategy; and defines the concepts to be 
implemented. 

The Alibaba case was discussed in details to identify what 
innovation strategy it uses. Alibaba is planning to change the 
manufacturing industry with its online platform using 
disruptive innovation. This case underlines the importance of 
developing an appropriate strategy and a related innovation 
strategy to successfully compete with competitors. The success 
of Alibaba lies in creating a platform that hosted an innovation 
for creating a network effect of manufacturers. The case also 
highlights that an Alibaba subsidiary, Ant Financial 
successfully increased its quality through innovation while at 
the same time decreased its costs. The Alibaba case can be used 
by managers as an example of a successful innovation strategy, 
which includes strategy, technology, quality and business 
model transformation. 
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